VILLAGE OF NORTH UTICA

  801 South Clark Street

North Utica, IL 61373 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees

November 14, 2012
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AGENDA

I. 7:00 p.m. Call to Order Regular Village Board Meeting
II. Pledge of Allegiance
III. Roll Call
IV. Approval of Minutes- 10-10-12
V. Financial Statement

1.) October 2012 Financial Stmt / Summary / Revenue Reports 
VI. Approval of Bills

1.) October 2012 Prepaids

2.) October 2012 A/P Bills
VII. Finance Liaison      
1.) Illinois Municipal League Insurance Renewal 

2.) Consideration of 2012 Tax Levy

3.) Consideration of Release of Escrow Account - Blocker
VIII. Donations & Advertising 
1.) Consideration donation not to exceed $1,400 to Xmas in the Village Event

IX. Appearance Request – P.U.S.H. Organization
X. Governmental Affairs Liaison 
1.) Christmas in the Village update and possible road closure
2.) Christmas Decorations for the Village
XI. Clerk’s Report 
1.) 2013 Meeting Dates – Planning Commission, Committee of Whole, Board of Trustees
2.) Employee Health Insurance Renewal
XII. Streets, Lights & Alleys Liaison
1.) Donaldson Street re: Truck Traffic

XIII. Police Department Liaison
XIV. Water & Sewer Liaison
XV. Park & Recreation Liaison
1.) Approval Utica Little League Tag Day 3-16-2013

XVI. Building / Zoning Officer
XVII. Maintenance 
1.) Assessment and Update
2.) Purchase of 2013 Chevy 3500 with Snow Plow and Salt Spreader

3.) Update - Rescue Direct property water runoff issue
XVIII. Engineer’s Report
1.)  NCICG grant application, surveys and project area documentation

2.)  Consideration - approval Ridgeview Subdivision Final Plat 
3.)  Illinois Valley Excavating re: Canal St. televising 
4.) Discussion re: local Businesses need for compliance with ADA

5.)  2013 MFT / Street Repair Project estimates

6.)  IDOT/Village re: Streetscape Project / design, cost and ITEP funds 

a) consideration of approval of project costs

b) Consideration of approval of engineering services to oversee streetscape

XIX. President’s Report 
XX. Attorney’s Report
1.) Consideration of 2012 Abatement of Bond

2.) Consideration of CODE RED Renewal 2013 - $500
3.) Summary of 11-01-12 Planning Commission Meeting

4.) Consideration of Variance/Special Use at property located at 786 N. 2853rd Road 
5.) Consideration – Purchase of property located on E. Grove St

6.) Consideration – action re: property located on Washington St. 

7.) Consideration – Municipal Energy Consultants Gas Rebate contract
XXI. Public Comment
XXII. Old Business/New Business
XXIII. Committee/Trustee’s Report
XXIV. Executive Session

1.) The appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance or dismissal for specific employees
2.) Pending/Imminent Litigation

3.) Review of Closed Session Minutes
XXV. Possible Action Regarding Executive Session Discussion Regarding Employees/Officers/Policies Including Hiring/Establishment of Salary
XXVI. Possible Release of Closed Session Minutes

XXVII. Adjournment

           Posted 11-09-12






MINUTES

At 7:02 pm the meeting was called to Order by Village President Fred Esmond who then led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Present at the meeting were President Esmond, Village Clerk Laurie Gbur and Trustees Shelba Bimm, Matt Jereb, Jim Schrader, Gloria Alvarado, Andy Skoog and Ron Pawlak.  Also present at the meeting were Attorney Herb Klein and Engineer Kevin Heitz. 

Approval of Minutes:  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the Minutes of the 10-10-12 meeting.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Financial Statement:  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve the October 2012 Financial Statement.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Approval of Bills:  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the October 2012 Prepaids.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the October 2012 A/P Bills.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Finance Liaison:  Trustee Jereb spoke about the 2012 Tax Levy.  The EAV received from LaSalle County shows a slight decrease down from the prior year.  The Village can elect to either raise the tax rate to maintain the same Levy amount, or keep the current tax rate which will decrease the Levy amount by approximately $1,300.  Discussion was held and a motion was made by Trustee Jereb to recommend maintaining the current tax rate.  The motion was seconded by Trustee Schrader.  The Ordinance will be prepared for formal approval at the December Village Board of Trustees meeting.  


6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES

Discussion was then held regarding the Municipal League Insurance Renewal for 2013.  The Insurance premium has increased based on claims, rate increases and an increase in village assets that are currently being insured.  The premium for 2013 also includes the increased Bond for the President, Clerk and Treasurer.  After some discussion, it was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Jereb to approve the renewal with Illinois Municipal League for 2013 in the amount of $55,255.63.  Option #2 will be the payment schedule.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Bimm, seconded by Trustee Alvarado to release the $15,000 held in escrow for G.A. Blocker for work being performed near 2803rd road for the D.N.R. awarded reclamation project.  It is subject to Utica Township and Ottawa Township agreements that the funds can be released.  Engineer Heitz will confirm such with the other agencies and advise; following this, a cashier check in the amount of $15,000 will be returned to G. A.  Blocker.


6 Yes

Motion Carried

Donations:  It was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve a donation to the Christmas in the Village Event being held on 11-25-12 in an amount not to exceed $1,400.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was also motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve Resolution R12-09 for the purpose of a road closure for the Christmas in the Village if it is required by IDOT since the jurisdictional transfer of Mill St. has not been completed yet.

6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES

Appearance Request:  P.U.S.H. Organization
Mr. Phil Gassman, 1122 N. 2803rd Road introduced Attorney Jim Peters, Zukowski Law Office.    Attorney Peters represents Utica Township and stated that many of the residents had attended a recent Township meeting to express concerns about the Illinois Sand Co. regarding noise, dirt and dust, and recent road closures on 11th road.  He also stated that the residents would like contact information so that they know who they can bring their concerns to in the future.  They would like the Village Board to listen to concerns, enforce any Ordinances that may apply and help address the issues that they are having.  

Noise – the company has been operation from 8 am to 8 pm on Sundays and from 6 am to 8 pm on Monday through Saturdays.   The Village Ordinance (2004-37) cites that equipment should not be run during the hours from 9 pm – 7 am.  

Mud/Dirt- there has been a lot of mud and dirt tracked onto 11th road as a result of the work they are doing.  It was previously stated that Illinois Sand would use equipment to minimize this.  

Barricades- there are barricades periodically appearing without notice.  The resident would appreciate advanced notice so that they can choose an alternate route.  

Communication of road closure would be helpful if the residents in that area could be notified 24-48 hours in advance.  

They would also like a name and phone number for the correct Illinois Sand contact so that they may directly address any issues that they may have. 

President Esmond agreed that prior notification of road closures is necessary.  The Village was unaware of a recent road closing.  When President Esmond contacted the company, they did apologize and stated that they would begin providing notice and making sure that road closure signage is at the ends of the road.  If the Village knows in advance, we can try to get the information in the newspaper.  The Village will also contact the company to speak with them about the issue of noise and excessive mud and dirt.

Engineer Heitz stated that originally the company proposed a road closure (11th road) of approx. 1 month however the Village stated that it was too long of a period of time.  Therefore the time was minimized.  

Ms. Margaret Bauer, 1094 N. 2803rd road, asked if the Village has an existing Ordinance regulating the blasting that Unimin does.  Attorney Klein stated that he would have to research the annexation agreement to determine the answer.







MINUTES
Mr. Gassman stated that although Illinois Sand made promises, nothing is in writing.  Attorney Klein stated that a well agreement was included as well as a property value agreement regarding an annual amount paid to property owners.  However, there is a lawsuit pending against the company, therefore the agreements have not been accepted by the residents of the area.  

Mr. Gassman then stated that the residents would like the Village to enforce the current Ordinances and make sure that they are being followed by Illinois Sand Co.  He also stated that there will be a Public Meeting on December 11, 2012 at Starved Rock Lodge.

Mrs. Joy Konzak, 1116 N. 2803rd Road, presented picture boards.  The boards illustrate some of the issues that the residents are concerned about including dust and dirt.  

Mr. Thomas Kelly Dempsey, 1085 N. 2803rd Road, stated that he is concerned about the size and height of the berm being constructed near his property.   He was directed to contact Illinois Sand Co. with this concern.

Ms. Janet Garland, 985 N. 2803rd Road, asked about semi-trucks traveling on 10th Road.  Engineer Heitz stated that this is separate from the mining operation.  There is aggregate being placed at the Marshall property and an agreement was made with the Township to utilize 10th Road to complete the work.

Ms. Bauer stated that she would like the Village to research other Ordinances in the surrounding area that concern mining operations and to consider adopting and enforcing such. 
Mr. Gassman then thanked the Board for allowing the group to present their concerns.  Engineer Heitz presented him with a contact number for Illinois Sand Co. 

Governmental Affairs Liaison:  Discussion was held about purchasing additional Christmas decorations for the Village.  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the purchase in an amount not to exceed $1,500.  


6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES

Clerk’s Report:  Clerk Gbur presented the meeting dates for the Village Board, Committee of the Whole and Planning Commission Meetings for 2013.  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the dates as presented.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

The Clerk then presented the renewal rate for the employee Health and Life Insurance benefits.  The current provider, Humana Insurance Co., prepared a renewal estimate of $1,559.19 monthly.  This is a .02 increase per month in total for the policy containing the same benefits.  It was recommended by the Clerk to accept the rate as presented.  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve the 2013 renewal of employee Health / Life insurance with Humana in the amount of $1,559.19 monthly.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Streets, Lights & Alleys Liaison:  Trustee Bimm spoke about the life safety concerns of the residents on Donaldson St. whenever there is a semi blocking the road.  The trucks make deliveries at the Winery and there are many times that the residents can’t get past.  If there were an emergency on Donaldson St. it is a concern that emergency personnel and equipment could not easily reach the patient or property.  Discussion was then held about the width of the road vs. the trucks not always being able to back in to make their deliveries.  It was then decided that the business owner would be contacted to be asked about making the driveway and lot wider/longer to enable the drivers to back in thus no longer blocking the road. 

Police Department Liaison:  NONE
Water & Sewer Liaison:  NONE

Park & Recreation Liaison:  Trustee Skoog presented a request from Utica Little League for a Tag Day to be held on 3-16-13 at Rt. 6 / Rt. 178 from 9 am – 1 pm.  It was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve the request.


6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES

Maintenance Department:  Public Works Director Curt Spayer presented the estimate on a 2013 Chevy 3500 truck with snow plow equipment in the amount of $40,709.89.  Trustee Pawlak asked if the vehicle would require regular gas or diesel fuel; Spayer stated gas.   Trustee Jereb stated that he does not feel that the department needs another truck at this time.  The Village insurance premium has increased and he doesn’t feel that an additional vehicle in the fleet is a necessity.  It was then motioned by Trustee Schrader, seconded by Trustee Alvarado to purchase the 2013 Chevy 3500 truck with snow plow equipment in the amount of $40,709.89.


5 Yes


1 No  (Jereb)


Motion Carried 

Discussion was then held regarding the ongoing water run off/drainage issue on the Rescue Direct property.  The Maintenance Department is going to complete the project before the winter season.  

Engineer’s Report:  Engineer Heitz presented an update of ongoing projects in the Village.

NCICG- Income surveys will now need to be completed by area residents to submit for the consideration of a Grant for work on Johnson St. and Church St.
Discussion was held about the Ridgeview Subdivision final Plat for Phase #2.  Attorney Klein presented a summary of discussion held by the Planning Commission at their 11-1-12 meeting along with an advisory vote recommending approval of the Plat.    The advisory vote was 3 yes, 1 no.  Member Gift voted no stating that he would not recommend approval until the plans for a park were addressed.  Some discussion was held by the Board.  Trustee Alvarado would like to know where a Park will go in that area.  Attorney Klein stated that the Village Board asked the Developer to plat Lots 8 and 45 and he did that.  Engineer Heitz stated that the Developer has expressed interest in putting a park in the subdivision, but there has not been any land platted for such.  President Esmond also stated that if the Developer provides the land for a park, the Village would have to spend the money to build it.  Trustee Alvarado would like to see something in the near future showing a proposed park.   It was then motioned by Trustee Pawlak, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the Plat for Ridgeview Subdivision Phase #2. Ordinance 2012-32

6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES

Attorney Klein then stated that Mrs. Audrey Burgess will be assigning future proceeds of the TIF to Tom Burgess.  It was motioned by Trustee Pawlak, seconded by Trustee Skoog

5 Yes


1 absent from the vote (Jereb)


Motion Carried

Engineer Heitz then spoke about an agreement for Engineering Services to oversee the Streetscape project.  It will go out for bid in January and Chamlin would like to oversee the project.  The estimate of cost to do so is $35,244.15.  After some discussion regarding proposed hours to oversee the project and the estimate of cost remaining the same or lower, it was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to enter into an agreement with Chamlin & Associates to oversee the streetscape project in an amount not to exceed $35,244.15.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Regarding the ADA compliance of the local businesses, Heitz will review the area and propose some viable solutions. 

The 2013 MFT street project will be discussed further at a later date.

Illinois Valley Excavating will be cleaning & televising the sewers along Canal St.  Heitz will provide an update of their findings at the next meeting.

President’s Report:  President Esmond stated that the Veteran’s Day Parade had a wonderful turn-out and as always was one of the largest in the area with approx. 150 units.

Attorney’s Report:  Attorney Klein presented information regarding the Bond Abatement.  The amount abated will be $95,530.  It was motioned by Trustee Pawlak, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve the Bond Abatement in the amount of $95,530.  Ordinance 2012-33

6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES

It was then motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve the Code Red renewal for 2013 in the amount of $500.  Ordinance 2012-34


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Attorney Klein then presented a summary of the Planning Commission 11-1-12 and 11-14-12 meetings regarding discussion on the Petition by Mr. Gayle Watson, 786 N. 2853rd Road.  He is seeking approval to replace a trailer on his property which is located in the R1 District.  After much discussion by the Planning Commission, they made an advisory vote to unanimously recommend amending the Zoning Ordinance in the R1 District and allow Mr. Watson a Special Use for the property.  Criteria being met for the Special Use would include setbacks, lot size and the fact that it is a one-time replacement of a trailer that had been on the property for several years.   

The Village Board discussed the matter.  Trustee Bimm asked Mr. Watson the age of the trailer.  He stated that the trailer that had been on the property was 1982 and he would like to replace it with a 2004 model.  

It was then motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to amend the Zoning Ordinance to allow the trailer in the R1 district subject to special conditions. Ordinance 2012-35


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Bimm, seconded by Trustee Alvarado to allow Mr. Watson a Special Use for the property located at 786 N. 2803rd Road.  Ordinance 2012-36

6 Yes


Motion Carried

The Village Board then discussed the contract for purchase of a parcel of property located at 200 E. Grove St. near Well #2.  The property owner would sell the property to the Village for $5,000 although the distance to the property lines needs to be determined as it is actually part of a larger parcel.  It was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Alvarado to authorize the Village President to enter into a contract for purchase of the property subject to confirming the parcel information regarding distance, in the amount of $5,000.  Ordinance 2012-37


6 Yes


Motion Carried







MINUTES


A property located at 415 Washington St. was also discussed.  The property owner has hired a contractor to tear down the property so the Village does not need to take any action at this time.

The matter of the Energy Rebate proposed Contract was tabled.

With no old/new business and no additional Public Comment, it was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to adjourn the meeting at 8:47 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Laurie A. Gbur

Village Clerk
